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  HARWICH
HARWICH TOWN HALL

732 Main Street

HARWICH PLANNING BOARD
TUESDAY, August 22, 2017
Donn B. Griffin Room
6:30 PM

MINUTES
PRESENT: Chairman, Lawrence Brophy; Allan Peterson; Joseph McParland; David Harris and Mary Maslowski.
ABSENT: James Atkinson, Vice-Chairman and Tom Stello.
ALSO PRESENT: Town Planner, Aly Sabatino.
CALL TO ORDER
6:30 PM by Chairman Lawrence Brophy with a quorum present.  
Chairman Brophy announced the Recording & Taping Notification: As required by law, the Town may audio or video record the meeting.  Any person intending to either audio or video record the open session is required to inform the Chair.

Public Hearing

I. Hearings

a. PB2017-20Karen Jennings-Flynn, Manager for Golden Years Deerfield Rd. LLC, as owner, Alan Mesquita, dba Alan’s Landscaping, as applicant, c/o Rick Hamlin, as representative seeks approval of a Site Plan Review Special Permit with waivers (relative to driveway access and parking) for new construction. The property is located at 6 Deerfield Road, Map 55, Parcel T1-8, in the I‑L Zoning District.  The application is pursuant to the Code of the Town Harwich §§325-55, and -18.P as set forth in M.G.L c. 40A §9.
Presenter: Rich Hamlin and Alan Mesquita 

Applicant is seeking approval of a Site Plan Review Special Permit with Waivers and discussed discrepancy of frontage of driveways on Depot St.

The applicant seeks approval to construct a new building consisting of a commercial area with 2 bays and an office area. The applicant’s representative has provided a written narrative of the proposed project. The application, related documents and plans were originally filed with the Town Clerk on July 11, 2017 with revised site plans submitted July 27, 2017. The following documents were submitted:

1. Form A Planning Board Application. 

2. Project Narrative. 

3. Drainage Report and Supporting Information

4. Grading and Drainage Site Plan prepared for Alan Mesquita, stamped by Asa J. Mintz, P.E. for 6 Deerfield Road, Harwich MA, dated July 5, 2017 and last revised July 25, 2017 

5. Building Plans, dated July 7, 2017, not stamped. 

Town Planer, Aly Sabatino stated The Planning Board has jurisdiction to review this application pursuant to the Code of Town of Harwich §325-51 and §325-55 for Site Plan Review Special Permit pursuant to MGL c. 40A §9.

Waivers pursuant to §400-6 (Rules and Regulations)

“The Planning Board may waive strict compliance with these rules and regulations when, in its judgement, such action is in the public interest and not inconsistent with the intent or purposes of the Subdivision Control Law. However, it cannot waive those requirements that originate from the General and Zoning Bylaws.” 

The applicant is not seeking waivers and/or modifications of the Rules and Regulations, pursuant to [image: image3.png]


400-6.
Comments from Other Boards/Committee/Departments

Engineering: “I offer the following comments on the drainage submittal for the proposed site development of 6 Deerfield Drive (Drainage Report prepared by AJM site Design, LLC, dated July 19, 2017 stamped by ASA J. Mintz, P.E.).

Storm water runoff from the new building and new parking area is proposed to be handled by two infiltration systems. One of three 6’ deep by 6’ wide drywells surrounded by a 2’ stone envelope, and one of the 4 drywells surrounded by a 3’ stone envelope. These are preceded by deep sump hooded catch basins. The HydroCadd Model was used for sizing the drainage system. All proper inputs to the model were used. The calculations show that the post development run off from the site will be less than current run off for all storms up to and including the 100 year storm. 

The perc results for this lot indicate no ground water at 10’ below grade, which shows that there is the required 2’ of ground water separation from the bottom of the infiltration system. While looking at the perc results on the septic plan, I noticed that the designer shows an “As Built: profile. Unless the septic system has already been installed this should read “Proposed Profile”. 

In my opinion, the drainage design for this submittal complies with all applicable local and State requirements.” 

Town Land Surveyor: “The plans prepared for 6 Deerfield Road show access being taken from the subdivision road. Under the following section the lot must take access from its legal frontage which in this case would be Depot Road. It is recommend by the Engineering Department that alternate access be used on Deerfield Road due to safety concerns, making this road the superior access point. 

§325-18 P. Additional Regulations: A lot with the required legal frontage must take access along the required legal frontage. No alternate access may be granted from other streets, roads, or ways, nor should access be taken from an easement across an adjacent property without the issuance of a special permit from the Planning Board. In issuing a special permit, the Planning Board shall make the following findings:

(1) The alternate access proposed is superior to the access along the frontage;

(2) The proposed alternate access is cleared to a minimum of 16 feet in width and 16 feet in height; and

(3) When access is proposed from an easement across another lot, the lot providing the easement will have the required legal frontage for the zoning district.”

Police Department: “As the plan stands as presented, from a public safety/ law enforcement perspective, I see no issue. If a curb cut was to occur onto Depot Street, I would have serious concerns as to public safety as it applies to motorist traveling along Depot Street, It appears that there is sufficient access to both Depot Street and Great Western Road via Deerfield Road.”   

Fire Department: No concerns. Great to see building activity there. 

Health: No concerns

Conservation: No concerns 

Water: None.  

Highway Department: None  

After a detailed review of the plans Ms. Sabatino recommends approval of the application with the following plan revisions:

· After consulting with the Engineering Department, it is my recommendation that the parking spaces labeled 16 and 15 be reduced from a space of 9 x 20 to a space of 9 x 17.5. This will increase the width of the driveway access in the rear from the proposed 22.1’ to 24’ as required in the by-law.

· Remove the Plan notation that states variances is required for lot frontage. 
· Add traffic circulation arrows. 
After discussion by the Planning Board Motion was made by Joe McParland to Close the Hearing.  Seconded by Alan Peterson. Board Members voting: Lawrence Brophy; Allan Peterson; Joseph McParland; David Harris and Mary Maslowski. Vote: 5-0-0. Motion carried unanimously.

Motion #1 made by Joe McParland to Adopt the Proposed Findings:

1. The alternative access proposed from Deerfield Road. Deerfield Road is superior to Depot Road as Depot Road’s frontage has steep topography and safety issues regarding access have been raised by the Police Department and Engineering Department.
2. Alternative access is required due to safety issues noted by the Police and Engineering Department and as such, the required fee in the amount of $525.00 for the Special Permit is waived. 
3. The access as proposed meets the minimum standards of the zoning code.

4. The plan provides for efficient and safe disposal of surface water. 

5. The use is consistent with the Zoning Code and will not adversely affect the neighborhood.

6. There will be no nuisance or serious hazard to vehicles or pedestrians.

Seconded by Alan Peterson. Board Members voting: Lawrence Brophy; Allan Peterson; Joseph McParland; David Harris and Mary Maslowski. Vote: 5-0-0. Motion carried unanimously.
Motion #2 made by Joe McParland to approve the Special Permit requested Alternate Access for the proposed application located on 6 Deerfield Road based on the fact that the application meets the necessary requirements and criteria for approval pursuant to the Code of Town of Harwich with the above findings. 

Seconded by David Harris. Board Members voting: Lawrence Brophy; Allan Peterson; Joseph McParland; David Harris and Mary Maslowski. Vote: 5-0-0. Motion carried unanimously. 
Motion #3 made by Joe McParland to Approve with Conditions for the Site Plan Review Special Permit requested for the proposed development of the property at 6 Deerfield Road based on the fact that the application meets the necessary requirements and criteria for approval pursuant to the Code of Town of Harwich with the above findings and following conditions:

1. A revised site plan is required to be submitted for review and approval by the Planning Department with the following revisions:
a. Reduce the size of the parking spaces labeled 15 and 16 from 9 x 20 to 9 x 17.5. This will create an increase in the width of the driveway access in the rear of the site from the proposed 22.1’ to 24’ as required in the By-Law.

b. Remove the plan notation that states “variances is required for lot frontage”. 

c. Add traffic circulation arrows. 

d. Change the notation on the plan from “As Built Profile” to “Proposed Profile”.

2. Any changes to the site plan shall be subject to further Planning Board review.

Seconded by David Harris. Board Members voting: Lawrence Brophy; Allan Peterson; Joseph McParland; David Harris and Mary Maslowski. Vote: 5-0-0. Motion carried unanimously.
Also noted that Depot Road be corrected to Depot Street.
Documents:
Planning Board Staff Report  PB2017-20 Golden Years, dated 8-15-2017



Letter from Rich Hamlin, President ETS &L, Inc. dated July 11, 2017



Site Plan for Lot 8 #6 Deerfield Rd., Harwich prepared by R. J. O’Hearn


View Drawing by EG Mng’t dated 7-7-17 
b. PB2017-21 Brian T. Stevens, as owner, Jay Horowitz, A.I.A., as representative, seeks approval of a Use Special Permit for a detached Accessory Apartment. Via demolition of the existing shed, the proposal seeks to construct a single story, one bedroom residential unit.  The property is located at 12 Olde Homestead Way, Map 112, Parcel A4-10, in the R‑R and W-R Zoning Districts.  The application is pursuant to the Code of the Town Harwich §325-51.H and Article V as set forth in M.G.L c. 40A §9.
Presenters:  Jay Horowitz and Ashley Stevens, daughter of owner Brian T. Stevens
The applicant seeks approval to remove an existing shed and replace it with a 20’ by 30’ in-law apartment. The applicant’s representative has provided an application packet and a written narrative of the proposed project. The application and plans were filed with the Town Clerk on July 27, 2017. 
Waivers pursuant to [image: image5.png]


400-6

The applicant is seeking waivers and/or modifications from Commercial and Residential requirements of the Rules and Regulations not generally required of a residential application.   
Pursuant to MGL c.40 A, §9: A special permit issued shall require a two-thirds vote of the Board. The Planning Board has jurisdiction to the review their application pursuant to the Code of the Town of Harwich §§ 325-13 and 325-51.

Comments from other Boards, Departments, Committees: 

· Conservation Department: “The existing garage is approximately 119 feet from a wetland. A work limit should be set up to ensure work and staging of materials does not occur within 100’ buffer to the wetland.” 

· Health Department: “I have reviewed the proposed Use Special Permit for an Accessory Structure with Bedroom. The existing septic system is adequate for the proposed renovation of an existing barn into a one bedroom accessory building with the addition of a septic tank. A building permit is required to remove the wall between two basement rooms in the main house and a septic permit is required to install the additional tank to serve the new dwelling. 

· Building Department: None 

· Police Department: No concerns. 

· Fire Department: No concerns. 

Planning Staff Comments: 

Administrative and filing requirements have been met. Staff recommends approval of the waivers requested.  Staff recommends approval of the application.

Waivers (Vote to adopt):

The applicant is seeking waivers and/or modifications from Commercial and Residential requirements of the Rules and Regulations as the requirements for a submittal are not pertinent to a residential structure i.e. landscape plans, etc. 
Motion Made by Joe McParland to Close the Public Hearing. Seconded by David Harris. Board Members voting: Lawrence Brophy; Allan Peterson; Joseph McParland; David Harris and Mary Maslowski. Vote: 5-0-0. Motion carried unanimously.
Motion #1.  Motion made by Joe McParland to adopt the following:
1. The parcel(s) is in the R‑R and W-R zoning district.

2. The apartment unit is not greater than 900 SF (being 600± SF).

3. It is the owner’s intent to occupy both units with the apartment serving as the primary residence for a parent.

4. Minimum requirements have been met for setbacks, area and bulk. 

5. The driveway will provide sufficient off street parking which meets the minimum requirements.

6. The application as submitted does not adversely affect local traffic or create traffic hazards (§325-51.H.(2)).
Seconded by David Harris. Members voting: Lawrence Brophy; Allan Peterson; Joseph McParland; David Harris and Mary Maslowski. Vote: 5-0-0. Motion carried unanimously.
Motion #2. Motion made by Joe McParland To approve with conditions the Use Special Permit and waivers pursuant to §400-6 Waiver of rules and regulations requested for the detached accessory apartment based on the fact that the application meets the necessary requirements and criteria for approval pursuant to the Code of Town of Harwich with the above findings and following conditions:
1. Remove the wall between two existing basement rooms in the main house. A building permit must be submitted to the Building Department for review and approval. 

2. Install an additional septic tank to serve the new dwelling. A septic permit must be submitted to the Health Department for review and approval.

3. Prior to the start of construction, a work limit must be set up to ensure work and staging of materials does not occur within 100’ buffer to the wetland.

4. The owner shall maintain occupancy in one of the units as required by Town Code.

5. The Special Permit decision shall be recorded at the Registry of Deeds.

6. Any changes to the plan shall be subject to further Planning Board review.
Seconded by David Harris. Board Members voting: Lawrence Brophy; Allan Peterson; Joseph McParland; David Harris and Mary Maslowski. Vote: 5-0-0. Motion carried unanimously.
Mr. McParland commented that this is what an accessory apartment is all about “parent care”.
Documents:
Staff Report PB2017-21 Stevens Dated August 16, 2017



Site Plan – Bass River Engineering



Floor Plans (3 pgs.) Jay J. Horowitz, Architect

Public Meeting

II.  New Business
a. Approval Not Required: PB2017-12 Hybrid Built Homes LLC, owner, Mark Giarusso, manager seeks approval of  a three (3) lot division plan being a reconfiguration of Lot 6A and 7 as set forth in M.G.L. c. 41 §81 K-GG and more specifically §81 P (Approval Not Required). The parcel is identified as 11 & 13 Littlefield Pond Road, Map 65, Parcel W3 as shown on the plan entitled “Plan of Land” prepared for Hybrid Built Home, LLC, prepared by Dan Ojala, PLS, PE, dated August 04, 2017.  The parcel lays in the R-R zoning district.
The application is shown on the plan entitled “Plan of Land” prepared for Hybrid Built Home, LLC by Daniel A. Ojala, PLS, dated August 1, 2017 and last revised August 3, 2017.

Presenters:  Mark Giarusso and Greg Fry – down cape engineering, inc.
Mr. Giarusso and Mr. Fry explained that these are “not buildable lots”.

Town Planner, Aly Sabatino explained the Town Bylaw regarding “panhandle lots”.

Comments received from other departments:
Engineering/Surveying: No comments - ANR okay. 

Conservation:  No comments.

Health:  “Parcel is in the water recharge area and subject to Regulation 1.211 if developed with greater than 2000 gpd. No Board of Health Variances will be granted.” 
Ms. Sabatino recommended endorsement of PB2017-12.

Mr. Brophy asked if Hybrid Built Homes LLC is “prebuilt”.  Answer:  There are affordable aspects of modular parts, he buys and customizes “value engineered”.
Motion made by Joe McParland to endorse the following findings:
Motion to endorse the ANR plan entitled “Plan of Land” prepared for Hybrid Built Home, LLC by Daniel A. Ojala, PLS, dated August 1, 2017 and last revised August 3, 2017. 
1. Lots 6B and 7B are not buildable lots. 

2. Lot 7A remains subject to a Planning Board Agreement and Covenant. 

3. Such modification adding to, taking away from, or changing the size and shape of, lots in such a manner does not to leave any lot so affected without the required frontage.  
4. Said plan does not constitute a subdivision as the way shown on a plan theretofore approved and endorsed in accordance with the subdivision control law, namely Littlefield Pond Road and said way provides safe and adequate access.

Seconded by David Harris.  Board Members voting: Lawrence Brophy; Allan Peterson; Joseph McParland; David Harris and Mary Maslowski. Vote: 5-0-0. Motion carried unanimously.
Note:  Plans signed and dated by Planning Board Chair and Board Members.
Documents:
Staff Report ANR dated August 16, 2017



Plan of Land, Hybrid Built Home, LLC – down cape engineering, inc.

b. Minutes for July 11, 2017 and July 25, 2017 
Motion made by Joe McParland to approve the Minutes of July 11, 2017.  Seconded by Alan Peterson.  Vote: 5-0-0.

Motion Made by Joe McParland to approve the Minutes of July 25, 2017.  Seconded by Alan Peterson.  Vote: 5-0-0.

c. Advisory Opinions for Board of Appeals June 28, 2017. No Vote.
d. Planning Board Public Hearing date change from October 24, 2017 to October 26, 2017 (Due to Special Election
e. September 12th meeting moved to Small Conference Room to accommodate a large meeting for the Health Department.

Document:
Memorandum - Zoning Board of Appeals request for input for August 30, 2017 


Meeting
III. Old Business

IV. 
Briefings and Reports by Board 
· Mr. McParland asked that the Minutes reflect Mr. Peter de Bakker’s resignation decision and recognize his contributions to the Planning Board.  Mr. de Bakker served on the Planning Board for 10 years and worked on a lot of subcommittees.
· Mr. Brophy asked Aly Sabatino to write a letter to Mr. de Bakker thanking him for his service.
· Note made that many Planning Board Members may move up to full membership by the BOS.
· Discussion of new alternate Planning Board Members and future Members.
· Mr. Brophy discussed Linda Cebula’s service to the Planning Board and thanked her for her service.
V. Adjourn
Motion made by Joe McParland to adjourn at 7:20 PM.  Seconded by Alan Peterson.  Vote: 5-0-0.

Minutes respectfully submitted by Marie Hickey, Board Secretary

Minutes
Planning Board
August 22, 2017
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